The report noted concerns in the safety and quality of some services, particularly in the emergency department and surgery at Southport hospital.

Rob Gillies, Executive Medical Director, said: “When the CQC fed back to the Executive Team at the end of their inspection they said the Trust possessed ‘committed, compassionate, and passionate staff who are willing to go above and beyond to do their best for patients’.

“We are delighted to see this confirmed by a Good rating for caring. It is particular tribute to our staff in the difficult and challenging environment they work in.”

Responding to the rating of A&E and surgical services at Southport, Mr Gillies said significant progress had been made on the issues the inspectors raised seven months ago.

“A&E is now a very different department. We have benefitted from external support and put in resources of our own, including an extra £600,000 for nurses staffing.

“This has contributed to a major improvement with the department regularly the best performer in Cheshire and Merseyside and consistently among the top performers in the country,” he said

